                                                                    Chelsea, Massachusetts September 24, 2012
A Regular Meeting of the Chelsea City Council was held. The meeting was held at the Chelsea City Hall, located at 500 Broadway. The following Councilors were in attendance: Councilors Cunningham, Perlatonda, Frank, Robinson, Cortell, Murphy, Recupero, Brown, Hatleberg, and Cataldo. Councillor Barton arrived at 7:05 P.M. Council President Robinson presided over the meeting. The meeting opened at 7:00 P.M.
Public Hearing on the Proposed Zoning Ordinance:

The scheduled Public Hearing of the proposed Zoning Amendment opened at 7:02 P.M.
Jay Ash came forward and gave a brief summary on the proposal.

No one else came forward and the public hearing closed at 7:07 P.M.
Public Speaking:

The public speaking portion of the meeting opened at 7:08 P.M.
No one came forward and it closed at 7:09 P.M.
The minutes of the Chelsea City Council meeting dated September 10, 2012 were accepted at the request of Councillor Barton, under suspension.

Communications from City Manager:

The following communication was read from City Manager Jay Ash. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg to accept and file was adopted under suspension. 

 September 18, 2012 

The Honorable City Council

City Hall

Chelsea, MA  02150

Dear Honorable Council:

In early 2011, we met to discuss the Housing Development Incentive Program.  HDIP is as State program very similar to the EDIP (Economic Development Incentive Program) that we have utilized 29 times to help advance economic development projects in our city, like the Residence Inn by Marriott.  The difference, as the name suggests, is that HDIP is targeted to housing production.  

At that meeting in 2011, we discussed the City’s possible participation in HDIP.  The program authorizes a community to provide tax relief on the new tax value being created by the approved project.  In return, the State provides a one-time, 5% State tax credit as well.  In order for a project to be eligible, it can be no more than 50 units, in a Gateway City (which Chelsea is) and be a rehab of an existing building, among other program requirements.  The program is great for larger, in-fill projects, as well as those that need the extra support in order to get into construction. 

I am proposing that we create an HDIP District, known as the Box District HDIP District, and we approve a project for tax increment financing (TIF).  That project, at 22 Gerrish Avenue, will create 50-units of market rate housing.  That project will also help to spur the development of another 46-unit companion project at the site, with that companion project containing a combination of market rate and affordable housing units.

Under HDIP, Chelsea would annually receive the full amount of the current taxes ($20,000) and 100% of the 46-unit taxes (approximately $70,000), for a subtotal of $90,000.  For just the 50-unit property, the TIF would result in a 70% reduction in the new taxes owed each year for 5 years, and then 56% in year 6, 42% in year 7, 28% in year 8, 14% in year 9 and a full tax bill beginning in year 10.  For the first five years, the estimated receipts to the City would be approximately $25,000 annually, which, added to the $20,000 of current taxes and $70,000 from the 46-units, creates an initial tax take of approximately $115,000.  By the end of the TIF, the tax bill would approach $170,000.

Conversely, without the TIF, the project would not move forward and the City would receive only $20,000 annually.  In addition, the Box District would not be completed and a major “hole” would exist in what was planned to be a complete neighborhood.

I understand in these times the reluctance some may have to granting tax relief to a project.  To that I remind that we have granted tax relief to projects 29 times before, and that program has responsibly allowed us to grow our community and our revenues.  Additionally, we would only be relieving tax dollars that are newly created, so, we would actually be encouraging an increase of revenue of at least $95,000 at its minimum, and far more at the end of the ten-year tax relief period.  The project could also generate another $100,000 in one time building fees.

I would strongly urge you to adopt what is the next most important tool you can provide the City as we continue to build strong and vibrant neighborhoods.  The increased revenue would certainly be welcomed.  However, as I alluded to already, the completion of the Box District neighborhood depends heavily on your acceptance of this proposal.

Thank you for your consideration of this matter and your continued support of our economic development, neighborhood enhancement and finance agendas.

Sincerely,

Jay Ash

City Manager

Communications:
A copy of a communication was received from Judy Babikian regarding the T Riders Union. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg to refer it to the Sub-Committee on Conference and accept and file was adopted under suspension.

A copy of a communication was received from Ms. Deborah Clayman, Traffic and Parking Clerk, regarding the August 28, 2012 meeting. A motion from Councillor Barton to accept and file was adopted under suspension.

A copy of a communication was received from Terry Englen, SEFO Neighborhood Crime Watch, dated September 7, 2012. A motion from Councillor Barton to accept and file was adopted under suspension.

New Business:

The following Zoning Change was introduced by Councillor Robinson.A motion from Councillor Cortell to adopt by roll call passed 11-0-0-0. Voting yes were Councilors Cunningham, Perlatonda, Frank, Robinson, Cortell, Murphy, Recupero, Barton, Brown, Hatleberg, and Cataldo.
September 24, 2012

WHEREAS,
It is the express purpose of municipal zoning to promote the health, safety, 

and general welfare of the inhabitants of the City of Chelsea; and

WHEREAS,
A specific objective of the City of Chelsea’s Zoning Ordinance states the need to encourage the most appropriate use of land throughout the City of Chelsea.

WHEREAS,   The City of Chelsea Planning Board has recommended after a public hearing, the adoption of the amendment to revise the City of Chelsea Zoning Ordinance –Extension of Business District in the Everett Avenue North Urban Renewal Area;

WHEREAS,
the Chelsea City Council, after due notice, public hearing, and deliberation finds: 

1) That the amendment to the Table of Principle Use Regulations advances legitimate aspects of public interest;

2) That it further promotes the health, safety, and general welfare of the inhabitants of the City of Chelsea; and

3) That it encourages the most appropriate use of land throughout the City of Chelsea; 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ADOPTED:

That the following proposed changes to the City of Chelsea Zoning Ordinance be enacted:

1.
Amend City of Chelsea Zoning Map as the attach map extending the Business District in the Everett Avenue North Urban Renewal Area.

The following Order was introduced by Councillor Barton. A motion from Councillor Barton to adopt under suspension was adopted.
ORDERED,
that the City Manager instruct the Department of Public Works to place “No Trucks” signs on Bellingham Street at the intersection of Eastern Avenue.

The following Order was introduced by Councillor Perlatonda. A motion from Councillor Perlatonda to adopt under suspension was adopted.

ORDERED,
that a Sub-Committee on Conference be held regarding Bellingham Square.

The meeting adjourned at 7:30 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Paul G. Casino

Clerk of the Chelsea City Council 
